TRUESDALE BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING
JULY 8, 2020


The Truesdale Board of Aldermen held a meeting on Wednesday, July 8, 2020, 5:30 p.m. at the Truesdale City Hall, 109 Pinckney Street, Truesdale, Missouri.  The Pledge was recited, and a roll call requested.  The roll call was answered as follows:  Alderman Robert Green-present, Alderman Joseph Brooks- present, Alderman Mike Thomas-present, and Alderman Jerry Cannon-present.  A full board was present for the meeting.  Mayor Chris Watson attended the meeting by zoom, Attorney Tim Joyce, Public Works Supervisor Mark Bennett, Chief of Police Casey Doyle, Treasurer Elsa Smith-Fernandez, and Administrator/City Clerk MaryLou Rainwater also attended the meeting for the City.  There were no visitors.

Mayor Watson called the meeting to order.   Alderman Green made the motion to approve the agenda, second by Alderman Thomas, with all aldermen approving.  Alderman Green made the motion to approve the consent agenda, second by Alderman Thomas, with all aldermen approving.  The consent agenda included minutes from June 24, 2020 Public Hearing, the minutes from the regular board meeting on June 24, 2020, final invoice for the design phase of proposed FEMA Community Safe room in the amount of $23,750, worker comp insurance additional premium due after Audit  $1,668.00 and the accounts payable for June 2020.  

Citizens Participation:   No one from the public attended the meeting.

Comments from Mayor Chris Watson:  Mayor Watson thanked the Board for allowing him to participate in the meeting by Zoom.  His work schedule has changed due to Covid-19 and he wanted to be able to attend the meeting.  

Mayor Watson stated he has attended the Annual Board meeting for the Boonslick Regional Planning Commission, the general membership meeting of the Boonslick Regional Planning Commission, which Alderman Thomas also attended.  Mayor Watson stated he is excited about the Ranken Technical school coming to Troy, MO.  It will be good for everyone in this area.    He met with Wright City Mayor Dan Rowden and Jessica Grow.  Jessica is working to get a community picnic together which would include Police Departments and citizens.  Plans are to hold it in Wright City, but Mayor Watson is unsure what the main focus will be.    He also has a telephone conversation with Dedrick Harris and another rep from the Coca-Cola company.  They no longer sponsor a project to have naming rights to the building or project.  There is a website with information on what they offer communities.  Mayor Watson stated he would send the link to the Board for their review.  Also, they are going to provide vending machines at Bruer Park and the paperwork should be sent to the Administrator for completion.  

Comments from Board of Aldermen:  Alderman Cannon stated he would be willing to serve on the city’s building permit committee to replace Alderman Thomas as he has taken the position as the City’s representative on the Chamber board.  Mayor Watson stated he could also help with this committee.  It was decided to place Alderman Cannon and Mayor Watson on the committee with Alderman Brooks, but only two is needed to approve the permits.

Alderman Green stated he attended his first Greater Warren EDC meeting on June 30th.  He did correct the dues for the City from $7,500 to $5,000.  He is unsure what is public knowledge from the meeting, but they are working on a project in the area and the area has made it to the list of final locations.  The next meeting will be the last Tuesday in July (July 28th).  

Alderman Thomas and Alderman Cannon reported on the meeting held with Cochran concerning the DNR Grant and park equipment.  The two aldermen suggested two piece of equipment or equal thereof for the playground and had photos to share with the Mayor and Board.  It was discussed to go with a bundle proposal where the City would purchase the equipment, and the contractor would install it and put the ground covering in place.  It was discussed to do the bidding with the alternate of the engineered wood or the “poured in place rubber mat”.  Another alternate would be to have the bidder bid on doing the ground covering around the swing set and the train.  Alderman Thomas made the motion to approve the two pieces of the equipment or equal thereof, motion was second b Alderman Cannon, and roll call vote as follows:  Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Green-yes, Alderman Cannon-yes, and Alderman Brooks-yes.  Motion carried: 4 yes/o no votes.   

Public Hearing:  The advertisement for the safe room will be in the paper for this week and will run two weeks.  They are due in by 1:30 on July 31st and will be publicly open thereafter at the Truesdale City Hall.

Report from Administrator:

Bruer Park (DNR grant):  The grant only allows 4 reimbursement requests over the project time frame.  It was suggested to do the first one ending with December 31st and filing it in January 2020.   The project completion date in January 2021.

Work was performed by Blue Valley on the City’s outdoor warning system on June 24, 2020.  They replaced four batteries and performed maintenance on siren equipment testing rotations, motors, charges, and batteries.  Visual check on pole and electrical ground was also done.  They tested the RF frequency from service monitor and called dispatch to send cancel tone for signal strength verification.
Siren checked fine.

It was noted that the Administrator had received a call from a title company stating all variances concerning real estate should be filed with the Recorder of Deeds, so this information is available during a title search.  They also stated there would be no charge to file these documents.  The Administrator will follow up with the Recorder of Deeds on this matter.  

A public hearing will be held on July 29, 2020 at 5:30 p.m. on the City’s intent to obtain a grant from Rural Development for a sewer study.  

The Warren County Fine Art Council is sponsoring a Concert in the Park on July 31, 2020, 7:00 p.m. at Bruer Park.  Rich Shelton and Friends will be the band.

Treasurer’s report:  Elsa reported three utility customers did sign up for the Board’s approved extension on utility bills due to Covid-19.  Two are current but one failed to keep the requirements as stated in the agreement and service was terminated.  This customer will now need to pay the utility bill in full to have service restored.  

Railroad Days/National Night Out:  Elise (utility Clerk) has been contacting vendors and have received a lot of positive feedback.  The Rughs will do the special flag ceremony but are asking for volunteers to help.  It was suggested the Boy Scouts could help.  The forms for the event is on the web site.  

A discussion followed on Deerfield’s on Main request to be set up in the kitchen area.  It will stated they do serve non alcoholic drinks and maybe this could be done during the National Night Out time frame (10  a.m.– 2 p.m.).  It was agreed they could set up in the kitchen area.  Papu Cuban Café stated they are interested in setting up for the event.

Alderman Thomas stated he has been notified that he will be receiving a guitar signed by Darius Rucker, lead singer from Hootie and The Blowfish for the event.  

Attorney’s Report:  Attorney Joyce stated tickets are still being issued by the Police Department.  Court reopened this week, but municipal court is still closed.

Mayor Watson informed the board of the water shut off due to failure to keep the agreement, and if there could be an issue if the water is turned back on by the customer.  The meter could not be locked when shut off due to damage to the area where the lock is placed.  

Public Works Supervisor’s report:  Mark reported there is location for two Coca-Cola machines on the right side of the pavilion.  

The Career Center has stated there is a 15-year-old male that has signed up for the Summer job program.   He can work 40 hours until school starts and 20 hours when school is in session.  The Career Center pays his salary and carries worker’s compensation insurance.  The limitation on the type of work that he can do is being checked by the Career center.  An interview can be set up with the applicant before agreeing to hire him.  It is required that he be supervised while working.    

Mark reported due to the high temperature, the public works department have started working at 6 a.m.  Mayor Watson stressed not to get over heated, take lots of breaks, and drink plenty of fluids.

Mayor Watson stated dead bolt covers for the locks for restrooms should be received within the next week or two.  

Chief of Police’s Report:  Chief Doyle reported that he has received a one-night bed/breakfast certificate for National Night Out.

He reported the 2014 Crown Victoria has sold for a little over $3,000.  It has been removed.

Alderman Cannon stated he would like to speak as an individual-not as an Alderman.  A vehicle was stolen from Cannon’s driveway on South Street and was located in Bridgeton after being totaled.  He stated Chief Doyle was very helpful during this time and wanted to commend him for the great service he provided. 

Chief Doyle reported the department has received 9 incident reports, 99 calls, issued 26 citations, and 24 warnings.  

Report from Committees and Boards:
Alderman Thomas reported on the Chamber meeting.  A quorum was not present, but information was shared on the license office.  They have now set up a system where you can drop off the vehicle renewal and the payment and return later in the day to pick up the completed paperwork.  Also, if taking a number for service at the license office, someone will call you by telephone when they are getting close to your number.     The golf tournament for the chamber has been set for October 14th.   It was discussed the Downtown Association will be involved with the Board of the City of Warrenton concerning special events in the downtown area.   

Bills and Ordinances:

Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #22-2020 for the first reading, second by Alderman Thomas:  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO SIGN BY HAND OR DIGITALLY A SEARCH APPLICATION AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS THROUGH THE USDA RURAL DEVELOPMENT, RURAL UTILITIES SPECIFICALLY THE WATER AND ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMS, and roll call voted as follows: Alderman Green-yes, Alderman Cannon-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, and Alderman Thomas-yes.  Motion carried: 4 yes/0 no votes.  Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #22-2020 for the second and final reading, second by Thomas, and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Cannon-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, and Alderman Green-yes.  Motion carried: 4 yes/0 no votes.  This will now be Ordinance #919.  

Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #23-2020 for the first reading, second by Alderman Brooks:  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY AND O’FALLON SEWER FOR THE WARREN COUNTY NATIONAL NIGHT OUT/RAILROAD DAYS, and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Green-yes, and Alderman Cannon-yes.  Motion carried: 4 yes/0 no votes.  Alderman Green made the motion to introduced Bill #23-2020 for the second and final reading, second by Alderman Brooks, and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Green-yes, Alderman Cannon-yes, and Alderman Brooks-yes.  Motion carried 4 yes/0 no votes.   This will now be Ordinance #920.

Alderman Green made the motion to  introduced Bill #24-2020 for the first reading, second by Alderman Cannon:  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY AND GEORGE ORTZ AND FRIENDS OF BLUEGRASS, and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Green-yes, Alderman Cannon-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, and Alderman Thomas-yes.  Motion carried:4 yes/0 no votes.  Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #24-2020 for the second and final reading, second by Alderman Cannon, and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Cannon-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, and Alderman Green-yes.  Motion carried:4 yes/0 no votes.  This will now be Ordinance #921.

Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #25-2020 for the first reading, second by Alderman Thomas:  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY AND BOOK-N-BOUNCE FOR THE NATIONAL NIGHT OUT/RAILROAD DAYS ON October 3, 2020 and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Green-yes, and Alderman Cannon-yes.  Motion carried: 4 yes/0 no votes.  Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #25-2020 for the second and final reading, second by Alderman Thomas, and roll call voted as follows:   Alderman Green-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Cannon-yes, and Alderman Thomas-yes.  This will now be Ordinance #922.

Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #26-2020 for the first reading, second by Alderman CANNON:  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH BAX ILLUSTRATION FOR THE WARREN COUNTY NATIONAL NIGHT OUT/RAILROAD DAYS, and roll call voted as follows:  Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Green-yes, and Alderman Cannon-yes.  Motion carried: 4 yes/0 no votes.  Alderman Green made the motion to introduce Bill #25-2020 for the second and final reading, second by Alderman Brooks, and roll call voted as follows:   Alderman Green-yes, , Alderman Cannon-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes and Alderman Thomas-yes.  This will now be Ordinance #923.

Being no other business to come before the Board, Alderman Green made the motion to adjourn, second by Alderman Thomas, with all Aldermen approving.  

Meeting adjourned 6:35 p.m.


_____________________________________
MaryLou Rainwater, MRCC
Administrator/Clerk


_____________________________________
Approved on date written above

______________________________________
Chris Watson-Mayor
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